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1. Meeting called to order at 1:05 with the following voting and nonvoting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Parker, D. Dowell, M. Hata, R. Yeung-Lindquist,  P. Meylor, H. Wu, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. Bostic, B. Harris, J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, D. Horne, T. Sy,  J. Coots, J. Torabzadeh, R. Wang, M. Costa, C. Fisher, D. Hood, P. Kearney, K. Green, L. Henriques, R. Mena, Z. Billoo, J Prince, K. Janousek

2.  Approval of agenda:


MSP approve agenda with reverse of items 4.3 and 4.4

3.  Approval of minutes


MSP approve minutes

4.  Announcements   

Chair Hood distributed handouts of the results of the lottery subcommittee meetings from December 2005.  He informed the URC members that there had been some disagreement and discussion at the subcommittee meetings about the distribution method for the funds.  He said the lottery subcommittee had reached consensus on distribution of funds as reflected in Item 5 of the minutes from that meeting.  He also said the group asked that the minutes reflect that future subcommittees may recommend a different allocation method.  The subcommittee also requested that the URC chair be instructed to schedule a workshop for the lottery subcommittee following the first URC meeting in October to familiarize the subcommittee with policies and procedures on lottery funds.

5.  New Business

5.1 Implementation of the B.S. in Hospitality, Foodservice, and Hotel Management

Sue Stanley, FCS Department Chair, and Lee Blecher, FCS Faculty member and Hospitality, Foodservice, and Hotel Management Program Director, presented their department’s request to change the current degree program of B.S. in Dietetics and Food Administration, Option in Hospitality Foodservice and Hotel Management to B.S. in Hospitality Foodservice and Hotel Management.  They said that the change to move the program from an option within dietetics to a separate degree is to provide a degree designation that more accurately reflects the students’ major course of study.  They reported that the previous name was inappropriate as it did not reflect the students’ major course of study and was the cause of some confusion for future employers.  They also stated that there was a growing demand for the program.  MSP to approve the change.

5.2  Discontinuance of the Early Childhood Specialist Credential

A request was submitted from the Teacher Education Department to discontinue the Early Childhood Specialist Credential.  Department faculty reported that the program has been inactive for 5 years and that there is no demand for the program as other programs better serve student needs.  Because it has been inactive for 5 years, the discontinuance would not displace faculty or students.  MSP to approve discontinuance.

5.2 Forty-Niner Shops:  CEO Don Penrod

CEO Penrod provided a status report on the Forty-Niner Shops.  He began by sharing information on his background in private industry including working for Marriott, International Speedway Corporation, and Walt Disney World. He told of how at Walt Disney World, he had served as researcher, analyst, and consultant finding that where Disney cast members were highly satisfied, guests were also highly satisfied.  The lesson learned was that by focusing on people/employees first, the finances should follow.  He said that historically the Forty-Niner Shops had focused on numbers and finances first.

CEO Penrod reported that the goals for the Forty-Niner Shops were for commercial success.  He said that there had been a few tough year previously but that now, with good timing, things were turning around.  He said the Forty-Niner Shops were focusing on student success to foster an atmosphere where students can be successful and shared information from the Documenting Effective Educational Practices (DEEP) Project as presented to the National Association for Auxiliary Services Organization.  This group reported that student employment was an often overlooked forum for student engagement.  As the Forty-Niner Shops employ 300-400 students a year, this represents a unique area to engage CSULB students.  The goal will therefore be to blend commercial success with student success.  CEO Penrod said that this approach had already led to successful outcomes as student employees were becoming spokespeople and helping to provide information on scholarship opportunities through presentations to vendors.  Some vendors were even offering to donate to student scholarships for Forty-Niner Shops student employees.

CEO Penrod reported that the Forty-Niner Shops were examining internships for Food Service students in the future.  The students could manage and run a restaurant.  He also reported that the Forty-Niner Shops were looking to partner with other departments as well.  This relates to the future success for the Forty-Niner Shops being based in Food service.  While the bookstore had been the bread and butter for Forty-Niner Shops, the internet and other competitors have encroached on profits.  The Forty-Niner Shops are examining contracts with new food providers and already are building 2 Starbucks.  He also reported that the Forty-Niner Shops were cleaning up the dining plaza, upgrading electric,  and working on other ways to modernize to improve profits.  A new dining area by the College of Business, new convenience  stores, and new residence dining halls are also in the works.  

Dowell suggested to CEO Penrod that the bookstore might display a visible photo of graduation, a goal of President Alexander.  URC members asked about the success of other retail outlets of the Forty-Niner Shops.  CEO Penrod reported that apparel and emblematic wear were doing well as are convenience stores.  He also reported that they would need to do even better in these areas.  Another URC member asked about textbook pricing and CEO Penrod reported that this was an issue.  The textbook profit margin was about 25% which he said is the middle of the road.  He said that publishers set the price and also regularly change texts and bundle with supplements which impact selling of used books.  He also reported that there are a number of possible remedies with textbook savings representing a source of real savings for students. E-delivery and e-titles may be part of this.

5.3  Major Capital Projects Update: Associate VP Charmack  

AVP Charmack began by sharing news that the parking structure was on schedule with an excellent contractor working to complete the project.  He then distributed a handout of the five-year capital improvement program.  First on the five year schedule are the library addition/renovation and demolition and replacement of Peterson Halls 1 and 2.  The library project is out for bid now and AVP Charmack shared drawings of the project.  He reported that there were difficulties in getting bidders so they have restructured the bid.  

Next will be Peterson Hall 3 replacement and utilities infrastructure upgrade.  While Peterson Hall 3 is part of the plan, there are some problems arising related to system requirements to complete the project in 2 stages.  As most utilities date back to 1955, AVP Charmack reported that the utilities infrastructure upgrade will be a big project.  For example, there are no restrooms in LA 2, 3, and 4 as those were not required in 1955.  Next, the plan is to renovate Liberal Arts 2, 3, and 4 complex and development of a student services complex in Brotman Hall.  AVP Charmack reported that student services are found in 7 different locations on campus so centralizing these services will be helpful for students.  

AVP Charmack also reported that a new category of funding was available for Capital Renewal.  He said that this funding would help to care for aging buildings.  This will be important as the deferred maintenance backlog is growing.  AVP Charmack completed his presentation with sharing the campus master plan.

URC members asked about a previous report from AVP Charmack on legal problems with the traffic signal for the new parking structure.  He said that the case on off-site mitigation was still at the California Supreme Court but had not made the docket yet.  AVP Charmack also reported that the list of summer jobs scheduled was now available and included the 2nd stage of turf replacement for the athletic field, roofing jobs, water line repairs, gas line replacements, and safety upgrades for the psychology courtyard.  He also reported that a utilities infrastructure master plan was being developed as the last master plan was developed 17 years ago.  As most utilities are underground, upgrading them will be difficult and the group developing the master plan is trying to figure out the most humane way to complete the needed projects.  Thanks were officially communicated to AVP Charmack from the URC for his efforts.

Meeting Adjourned 2:25.

Minutes respectfully submitted by:

Jennifer Coots

(Minutes not yet approved)

